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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, JULY 18, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois, John Kaiser (by phone), and Brenda Lyttle
Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Jim Johns, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; Associate Vice President Lisa Murphy; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Herry Andrews, Les Balsiger, Jason Ficca, Jeri Griego, Tim Macnamara, Jayne Myrick, Danielle Saulsberry, Jeff Shmidl, and Sher Warren; and Board Attorney Lance Harmon
Visitors:
Dan Baxter (Kaiser and Company), Shawn Havel (Wingspan Co-editor), Alex Barker and Danika Stone (SGA), Susann Robbins (Wingspan Online Editor), Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle)
1. CALL TO ORDER of the July 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the July 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees at 7:06 p.m.
Recess of Regular Business Meeting to Conduct the Public Budget Hearing

Board Chairman Greg Thomas recessed the July 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees at 7:06 p.m.
1. CALL TO ORDER of the Public Budget Hearing – Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the July 18, 2012, Public Budget Hearing at 7:06 p.m. and asked President Joe Schaffer to address the proposed FY 2013 budget.


2. STAFF PRESENTATION – President Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer reviewed the “salient points” of the proposed FY 2013 Laramie County Community College District Budget for the following fund budgets:

· Plant Fund – $4,235,505
· The College will be leveraging these resources to accomplish the Board’s priorities set forth in the “Building Forward” plan and also the projects the administration has determined from their own analysis are necessary for the general maintenance of the College.  A majority of these revenues will come from major maintenance funds ($2,243,732) allocated by the legislature.  Many of the major maintenance projects are those identified as critical facilities projects in the Campus Master Plan.  Campus face lift projects, such as lighting, are also included.
· Endowment Fund – $1,500,000
· Scholarships will be the priority use of these monies.

· Restricted Fund – $13,596,203
· Most of the revenues are associated with private, local, State, and federal grants/contracts such as PELL ($5,000,000), GEAR UP ($397,440), and Perkins ($310,161), to name a few.  Scholarships ($10,325,000; Hathaway Scholarship Fund = $1,000,000), Student Services $28,150), Academic Support ($1,103,053) and Instruction ($2,140,00) make up the expenses.
· President Schaffer stated about 14% of the grant monies are tied to salaries and benefits.  
· Five Mill Fund – $213,151
· The funds carried over into FY 2013 will be expended toward the Level 2 Plan for the University/Student Center.
· Auxiliary Fund – $3,329,741
· A fairly significant increase has occurred in facilities rentals and accompanying expenditures. The carryover fund balance from these revenues will be used to complete the horse stall project started during this fiscal year and scheduled for completion in FY 2013.
· The outsourced partnership with the Bookstore generates revenues to the College that are allocated for student scholarships, as well as the purchase of students’ caps and gowns.  In next year’s budget the expenditures will be illustrated according to their purpose and how they are tied into the revenue stream.
· One Mill Fund – $1,174,369
· President Schaffer thanked the Board and Laramie County taxpayers for continuing the levying of the one mill, stating the one mill funds are critical dollars for the institution’s operations.  A carryover budget of $6,000, motor vehicle fees of $215,177, and $953,192 in actual one mill levy funds make up the total fund amount of $1,174,369.
· Approximately 5.5% of base commitments for integrated technology support have been moved to the general fund.  The transfer of these base commitments freed up $114,000 to be used for facilities planning.  Base commitments will continue to be moved off of the one mill so that these resources may be expended on other institutional priorities. 
· Operating Fund (General Fund) – $42,988,577
· State appropriations including enrollment growth and health insurance funds equal $27 million.  The 5.64% tuition increase approved by the Wyoming Community College Commission in December will  be effective for fall 2013.  
· The majority of funds is appropriately expended on instruction followed by institutional support, plant operations, academic support, student services, and scholarships.
· Expenditures by Series
· The vast majority of the College’s resources (71%) are tied to salary and benefit commitments that are not easily redistributed.  The Operating Fund expenditures at 28% or $12 million provide much opportunity for internal reallocations.  President Schaffer assured the Board that he believes the College’s priorities have been aligned with the FY 2013 resource allocations.  Looking ahead, President Schaffer plans to provide more direction during the FY 2014 budget development process for targeting the College’s resources so that they are even more effectively allocated to meet the College’s priorities. 
· Trends in Expenditures 

· The trend data shows the percent change in the allocation of resources from FY 2009-2013 and from FY 2012-2013.
· Over the last five years a 12.73% change has been experienced and this trend should continue.

· Academic support shows a slight increase this year from one-time allocations but more importantly has been afforded a significant 18.35% increase over the last five years.  

· Although Students Services support decreased by 2.65% last year, this is an area President Schaffer wants to invest and wants the Board to invest in FY 2014.  
· Institutional support has the higher percent change at 60.09% over the last five years and 9.54% over the last year.  President Schaffer stressed much of the 9.54% change was due to one-time only investments made in search consultant services, the centralization of human resources, and the new partnership with the Foundation.  He plans to address the 60.09% change more specifically during the Board’s study session on August 15th, which will be held at 5:30 p.m. in CCC 178/179 in lieu of their regular dinner meeting.  
· Although relatively flat this past year, Scholarships show a 13.93% decrease over the last five years.  President Schaffer pointed out that the College allocates the largest percent of its budget to scholarships than any other Wyoming community college.
· Dr. Kilty suggested additional information concerning one-time occurrences should be provided with trend data to denote that the percent increase or decrease is the result of a one-time occurrence rather than that of trendsetting events.  President Schaffer agreed.  
· General Fund – Funds Available

· Wyoming community colleges are fortunate to have funds available from the State (funding formula distributions based on enrollments and fixed costs), internal reallocations, tuition increases, and local taxes.  For LCCC, new funds available total $2,088,108 for FY 2013. Considerable internal reallocations from one-time monies, operating reserve, positions and operations, and the existing Foundation budget contributed $938,312 to the College’s General Fund bringing the total funds available to $3,026,420. 
· The organizational assessment recommendations played a major role in determining three areas that need budget adjustments in order to successfully address the salient points of that assessment.  Those areas are Instruction, Centralized Human Resources, and Planning, Research, and Information Technology with a total of $1,543,173 tied to the advancing of these initiatives to drive the College’s continuous improvement.  Other funding priorities in the FY 2013 budget included monies for strengthening the Foundation, responding to student requests, moving forward with facilities planning, and preparing for anticipated State budget cuts.
· In response to Trustee Lyttle’s question concerning the $324,050 allocation, President Schaffer responded this is a one-time only expense that includes consulting services for the vice president searches along with technology infrastructure support to assist the building of a strong human Resources team. 
· Fund Budget Summary – President Schaffer expressed his confidence that the FY 2013 fund budget distributions will accomplish the Board’s and the College’s joint priorities and looks forward to their implementation.

Board Chairman Greg Thomas asked that items 3. and 4. be switched to allow for Board discussion and questions that might serve the public interest as well.
3. BOARD DISCUSSION
Trustees Kilty and Mosher both spoke to the athletic director position—its cost, necessity, viability, and open-ended commitment.  Also, the Board has not set a direction for athletics (intramurals) and wellness activities and the impact of these on the Campus Master Plan’s priorities for adequate facilities.  In response President Schaffer first emphasized their comments are not lost and they do play an important role in the management’s decision-making process.  He then spoke to the management of complex offerings involving facilities coordination (scheduling, access, and hours), exercise science and wellness program offerings, and athletics and intramural sports by employees whose responsibilities are forced to have a split focus.  
In the case of facilities coordination, the scheduling of  physical education facilities is overseen by more than one area, which results in conflicting decisions about the use of these facilities and frustration to campus and community users.  
Referring to exercise science and wellness programs, President Schaffer stated adequate faculty resources need to be devoted to the College’s academic programs including those in physical education.  Currently, a half-time faculty member oversees the College’s exercise wellness program that needs to be strengthened in response to student physical and academic needs and to anticipated changes in the University of Wyoming’s physical education course requirements.  Changes to those requirements are evolving from an assessment of the University’s core undergraduate curriculum program known as the University Studies Program (USP).  
Finally, President Schaffer acknowledged intramural sports could be coordinated in a variety of ways.  However, when the entire scope of facilities coordination, community engagement, athletics, and intramural sports is considered, having an athletic director to oversee these would provide more continuity, less conflict, and allow a fulltime focus on exercise and science academic programs.  He noted that the FY 2013 budget investment in Student Services, where this solution is being proposed, actually decreased by 2%; i.e., no new monies are being budgeted in support of the athletic director position.  He continued that the opportunity exists to generate private revenues when somebody, in this case an athletic director, is dedicated to spending their time developing partnerships and engaging the community in recreational activities.  He added these new dollars could eventually subsidize the athletic director’s salary, which means this proposal could serve to address immediate needs as well as future opportunities.  
President Schaffer acknowledged Trustee Kilty’s appreciation for the explanation and his request that future explanations be more forthcoming.  In response to Trustee Kilty’s observation that a 40-hour-per-week athletic director position will not cover the expanded facility usage hours and that monies to cover the costs of student help would be needed to subsidize those hours, President Schaffer explained a plan has been implemented by Physical Education Instructor/Coordinator Cynthia Henning to increase the number of student work hours.  He also advised that the considerable investment made in part-time, one-time, and overtime hours along with the  corresponding salaries will provide the necessary resources to operate the P.E. Building with expanded hours.
President Schaffer further recognized Mr. Mosher’s concerns about the impact on future facilities planning that might occur with the hiring of an athletic director as well as his request for a position description that will explain the role of the athletic director.  He stated sufficient time exists before the athletic director position’s recruitment begins in late fall to have conversations about the position’s role and the direction of extracurricular activities.  He encouraged the Board to provide the information that would frame ensuing discussions and suggested those discussions be held during their August or September meetings.  He also noted that management decisions and practices will have to be adapted to best effect institutional changes, Board directives, and budget adjustments over the course of the fiscal year.  
At Mrs. Lyttle’s request Coach Ficca spoke to how the addition of an athletic director, whose focus would be on athletics, recreation, physical education, and community engagement, could gain the greatest return on the college’s financial and staff investments in those areas.  He pointed out that although current athletic, recreation, and physical education functions could be served by the repurposing of the current budget allocations, community engagement could not because no monies have been previously dedicated to this effort. When asked about an alternative for the athletic director title, he proposed “PEAR” (Physical Education, Athletics, and Recreation) for the general description.  He also noted the following student athlete successes: 3.0 GPA, student athlete community service requirement (equates to $2,500/year), 72% conference game win record, and no behavioral problems. 
Chairman Thomas stated the athletic director’s position has a lot to do with community involvement and how the College is promoted and perceived in the community and believed a continued discussion would be appropriate during the Board’s August 15th Study Session.  The Board concurred.
President Schaffer clarified for Mr. Mosher that the budget does include monies for Human Resources positions as well as recruitment consulting services.  President Schaffer agreed to provide the Board with information on the functions of the Human Resources positions.  As an example, he shared that one of the positions, a human resources development staff person, will be critical to the hiring, recruitment, and job description development functions.
Trustee Merrell complimented everyone who has worked on the budget, stating she understands it better this year than in previous years.  Specifically, she stated President Schaffer has done an excellent job of answering questions and not being defensive.  She also thanked Trustees Kilty and Mosher for their attention to detail during the Board’s and the Finance and Facilities Committee meetings, which she purported created a greater understanding of the budget.  Chairman Thomas and Trustee Mosher offered their appreciation for the explanations received justifying the budget’s reconfiguration of continuing and ongoing funds as well as the allocation of new funds. 
4. CALL FOR PUBLIC COMMENT/QUESTIONS – None
5. ADJOURNMENT OF PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the July 18, 2012, public budget hearing at 8:00 p.m.


Reconvene Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas reconvened the July 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 8:00 p.m.
1. MINUTES – Approval of the June 20, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Mrs. Lyttle moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,

MOTION: That the June 20, 2012, Regular Business meeting Minutes be approved as written.

DISCUSSION: Dr. Kilty asked that the following sentence:

As a matter of information, Trustee Kilty shared the value of a one mill in different counties.  For example, one mill will raise about $5 million in Laramie County, about $25 million in Campbell County, and only about $1.5 million in Albany County, which demonstrates the disparity from one county to another.  

be changed to read (emphasis added to denote changes only):
As a matter of information, Trustee Kilty shared the value of five mills in different counties.  For example, five mills will raise about $5 million in Laramie County, about $25 million in Campbell County, and only about $1.5 million in Albany County, which demonstrates the disparity from one county to another.  

MOTION CARRIED unanimously for the minutes to be approved as corrected. 
2. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports 
1) SGA (Student Government Association) – Reports will resume in the fall along with the announcement of new officers.
2) Staff Senate – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Kim Adams, Vice President-Classified; Jodi Weppner, Vice President-Professional; Christine Sowards, Secretary; Tiffany Gutierrez, Treasurer – Reports will resume in the fall.
3) Faculty Senate – Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob VanCleave, Vice President; Meredith Roehrs, Secretary – Mr. Shmidl briefly reported the faculty are looking forward to the forums for the three vice president of academic affairs candidates.  The forums will be streamed live with the ability to pose questions during the forum.

4) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Les Balsiger, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President; Trina Kilty, Secretary; Jeff Shmidl, Treasurer – Mr. Balsiger stated the LCCCEA is likewise excited about the upcoming visits by the vice president of academic affairs candidates.
B. Public Comment – None 
3. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS – President Joe Schaffer 
A. Campus Updates 
President Schaffer updated the Board on the selection of a financial advisor and a general counsel for the College.  He announced Kaiser and Company, a Cheyenne public finance firm, has been selected as the College’s financial advisor for the upcoming “building forward” projects.  He explained that any exchange of monies between the College and Kaiser and Company will happen with the successful issuance of the project bonds.  Kaiser and Company’s Dan Baxter thanked the Board for the opportunity to serve the College and noted the Company’s appreciation for the business relationship they have had with LCCC over the years.  Mr. Baxter also acknowledged Administration and Finance Vice President Carol Hoglund, Workforce and Development Vice President Stan Torvik, Interim Associate Vice President of Institutional Advancement Lisa Murphy, and Accounting Services Director Herry Andrews who participated in the evaluation and selection process of the College’s financial advisor, adding he looks forward to working with Mrs. Murphy during the facilitation of the fundraising projects.  Mr. Kaiser stated for Chairman Thomas that financial advising will include the exploration of both private and corporate giving based on the individual fundraising project.  A private investor who would finance the facility and lease it back to the College would also be considered.  In answer to Chairman Thomas’s expectation that a report would come forward in the next couple of months about proposed funding solutions, Mr. Baxter said he will be able to provide a preliminary report during the August 15th Study Session.
President Schaffer advised 12 very strong proposals were received in response to the RFI (request for information) for legal services sent to 318 attorneys and attorney firms.  Copies of those 12 have been provided to the Board during this evening’s meeting.  He stated the Board along with the College’s leadership should play an active role in reviewing the 12 proposals and then creating a short list from which the final selection would be made following a quasi-interview process with the Board.  Mrs. Merrell recommended in a straw poll that the RFI committee (Chairman Thomas, Trustee Lyttle, President Schaffer, Vice President of Administration and Finance Hoglund, and Human Resources Executive Director Kresl-Hotz) remain intact and move forward.  Trustee Lyttle asked that she, Chairman Thomas, and President Schaffer discuss the process for creating the short list.  Chairman Thomas noted the selection of the general counsel needs to be completed by the end of August.
Physical Plant Director Tim Macnamara provided a status report on the facilities projects—the Level 1 Study update for the University/Student Center and the facelift projects. Mr. Macnamara reported the updated Level 1 plan for the University/Student Center is on track to be submitted to the State’s Construction Management Division by August 1st.  As part of the update process, Mr. Macnamara and architect consultant Stephan Pappas held a meeting in June with students, faculty, Student Services staff, and University of Wyoming representatives to acquire input for the building’s offerings.  From that input Mr. Pappas generated a square footage assignment of 53,000 square feet for the new schematic.  The original Level 1 study performed in 2008 had a 55,000 square foot assignment.  
Referring to the ongoing facelift projects, Mr. Macnamara stated successful bids for three of the five lighting projects were opened today.  The fire alarm systems in six buildings are being upgraded. Landscape improvements and entryway projects will be designed during the winter and scheduled for completion next summer.

President Schaffer also took a moment of personal privilege to thank Dr. Grant Wilson for his service as the Interim Vice President of Student Services and wish him the best in his new position as Dean of Sciences at Casper College. 
B. Public Comment – None
4. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
Trustee Kilty deferred comment until the discussion of the FY 2013 budget’s approval under item No. 6.A.  
2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell
Mr. Dubois stated a very, very fine choral instructor Dr. Judy Ransom has been hired.  Dr. Johns added Dr. Ransom is from a very small, all-women’s college in Alabama, has tremendous credentials, and is very vivacious.
3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Trustee Lyttle reported that during a recent meeting she, Trustee Kaiser, and President Schaffer reviewed a table of contents created by President Schaffer, assigned policies to be drafted, and scheduled the next meeting during which the policy drafts would be reviewed.  She was hopeful that some policies would be ready for Board review during the September 5th Study Session.  LCCC Governance is the name being most considered for the Board’s new governance model.
4) Search Committee Reports – Carol Merrell (Vice President of Student Services Committee) and Ed Mosher (Vice President of Academic Affairs Committee)
Trustee Merrell reported the vice president of student services search process has been exciting, calling it the most inclusive and clear process since the search for the president.  President Schaffer advised negotiations have begun and he hopes to have a decision to the Board and the campus by the end of the week. 
Trustee Mosher stated Vice President of Academic Affairs Committee Co-chairs Maryellen Tast and Kathleen Urban did a wonderful job of “herding the committee cats.”  Three candidates, whose bio information and interview schedules are now published on the College’s website, were chosen from a fine pool of candidates.  Trustee Mosher invited the Board to attend each candidate’s forum and be a part of that process.  
B. Public Comment – None

5. NOTIFICATION OF INTENT TO BRING HEALTH INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY PROGRAM FORWARD FOR APPROVAL IN AUGUST – Interim Vice President Jim Johns 
Dr. Johns stated the Health Information Technology Program information is being provided to the Board for their information and review prior to a request for their approval during the August 15th Business Meeting.  If approved by the LCCC Board, the Health Information Technology Program would be presented to the Wyoming Community College Commission for final approval during their October 19th meeting.  Dr. Johns also stated that he and Interim Dean of Health Sciences and Wellness Stan Torvik would be happy to answer any questions that evolve from the Board’s review.  

6. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Laramie County Community College District FY 2013 Budget (Hard copies will be distributed at the meeting.) – President Joe Schaffer
· Budget Revisions Since the May 16th Board Meeting


Mr. Dubois  moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded.
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the Laramie County Community College District FY 2013 Budget.

DISCUSSION: President Schaffer pointed out the Board has a copy of the budget revisions made since the May 16th Business Meeting.  
Trustee Kilty observed that a clear process for amending things does not exist, so the Board has to vote either yay or nay.  He stated, however, a vote against the FY 2013 budget would imply it’s a bad budget and it’s not, adding Budget Coordinator Jayne Myrick, Accounting Service Director Herry Andrews, and Vice President of Administration and Finance Carol Hoglund have done a fine job on it.  He also acknowledged that he liked President Schaffer’s earlier explanation.  Even so, he is still not totally sold on the athletic director position but is willing to give it a try and see how it works.  
Trustee Mosher stated that he has a much better understanding now of the budget process that has come a long way since last year and that the proposed FY 2013 budget is a good one.  However, he is still unclear about some of the educational outcome but believed the introduction of key indicators and the Board’s involvement with the FY 2014 budget as early as the August 15th Study Session will provide more opportunity for Board input and clarity on the budget. 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
B. Approval of Naming Opportunity for the Tom Bauman Loop Road – Associate Vice President Lisa Murphy
Mrs. Murphy said Mr. Bauman served as a trustee from 1968 to 2010, taking a short break to serve on the Wyoming Community College Commission and that his dedication and passion for Laramie County Community College is immeasurable.  Mrs. Murphy also noted that Governor Mead and Mayor Kaysen will be in attendance and that President Schaffer will kick off the event at 11:30 a.m. with the ribbon cutting.  
Mr. Dubois moved and Mrs. Lyttle seconded,
MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the naming of the north college loop “Tom Bauman Loop Road.”  

DISCUSSION: None

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Mr. Dubois expressed his pleasure that the naming of the Tom Bauman Loop Road was going to take place while Mr. Bauman was still living.  
7. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. July 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report
B. May 12, 2012, Planning Session Summary
C. May 23, 2012, LCCC/ACC Joint Meeting Summary
D. June 20, 2012, Study Session Summary
E. Historical List of Board Motions – 2012
F. Board Correspondence – PTK –  Trustee Mosher recognized PTK advisors Jeff Shmidl, Arshi Nisley, and Maggie Swanger for their contribution to student success and completion, noting their mentoring of students helps them holistically become part of the education system.  
G. Public Comment – None 
8. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS – PLEASE ALSO SEE “July Special Events” below.
· July 18 (Wednesday) – Dinner with Quality Checkup Evaluators – 6 p.m. – CCC 178/179; Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Bd. Rm.
· August 15 (Wednesday) – Dinner and Study Session – 5:30 p.m. – CCC 178/179; Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Bd. Rm.

Trustee Lyttle asked the trustees to consider riding in the Cheyenne Frontier Days’ parade on Saturday, July 21st.
9. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ANYTHING NOT ON THE AGENDA – None
10. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the July 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees at 8:42 p.m.
11. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session will be held to discuss the president’s evaluation. 

Prior to the adjournment of the July 18, 2012, regular business meeting,

Mrs. Merrell moved and Mrs. Lyttle seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees convenes an executive session to discuss President Schaffer’s evaluation.

DISCUSSION:  Mr. Kaiser questioned whether the president’s evaluation should be reviewed in an executive session to which Chairman Thomas responded the discussion is considered a personnel matter.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

